
Independence  Day  And  That
Other Nashville
Well, it’s been a long week and a half – which is probably how
long it will take you to read this super-long blog post I’m
about to write.  Hey, it’s been awhile since I’ve been able
to  blog, and I have lots to say!  Tons of fun since the 4th
of July weekend, but go-go-go constantly, and I am so tired,
it’s unbelievable!  A quick (well, kinda, sorta) rundown…

July 3 – my birthday, so we dragged the kids down to a larger
town down south to see their fireworks, one of my favorite
birthday activities.  The only problem is that the fireworks
didn’t start until 10pm, and we wanted to get there by 2pm
because we had tickets for a raffle at a party thrown by a
store.  Even with our 5 tickets, we did not win any one of the
50 prizes (no surprise there; our luck is terrible when it
comes to things like that).  But the party was lots of fun
with airbrush tattoos for the kids, sand creations they could
make, free coloring kits, and also free hot dogs, pizza,  and
baby water bottles.  We had no trouble killing time for the
next 8 hours, although it did exhaust all 6 of us.  We had a
nice birthday dinner at Bob Evans (have you tried their pot
roast stroganoff?  It’s yummy!!), even though they forgot to
sing to me or my little boy, whose birthday is 8 days after
mine (so we were celebrating both).  No matter, I usually hate
stuff like that anyway (like it for my kids – for me, not so
much), but I was willing to give it a try just for the free
dessert.  Oh well.  This larger town’s fireworks were much
better than our hometown’s, though the kids would not let me
forget that they are starting to find fireworks boring.  Might
have to find something new for next year’s bday celebration,
or maybe a babysitter so Hubby and I can enjoy fireworks alone
for a change…

July 4 – After church, we packed all day long for our upcoming
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camping trip.  This involved doing lots of last minute laundry
and preparing the house as best I could so that it wouldn’t be
too much of a mess when we got back.  Although we were
exhausted, this turned out to be a good decision because when
we got back from the 3 day camping trip, my mother-in-law and
her sister and kids were here waiting for us – that was SO not
the plan.  They were supposed to be at their hotel, and we
were going to change into our bathing suits and go meet them
at the hotel for swimming, giving me a chance to pick up my
very messy house.  But more on that next post…

July 5-8 – July 5 was the day the kids had been waiting for –
we left for Nashville.  Not the well known country music
capital of the country in TN, but the lesser known, population
800  Nashville  in  Brown  County,  southern  Indiana.   What  a
beautiful place!  I can understand why it’s a very popular
destination in the fall, the scenery must be nothing short of
gorgeous when the leaves change colors.  As for visiting in
July, that was nice too.  Never mind that the weather was
above 90° all 3 days of our vacation – we barely noticed,
thanks to the accommodations my husband was able to find for
us:  an over 3,000 sq ft fully furnished house that fit all 13
of us comfortably on its secluded 10 acres.  I made a video
tour of the house, but I haven’t figured out how to put in
links to youtube.com playlists yet, so you lucked out – a
video tour of a house you’ve never been to would probably bore
the pants off of you, and now you don’t have to sit through
it.  You’ll have to settle for the ultra-exciting text version
I’m going to describe below (some of which you can skip if it
gets dry – remember, I use my blogs as sort of a family diary
as well.  Years into the future when I’m long gone, I’m hoping
my loved ones will enjoy reading my ramblings.  If not, hey,
my feelings certainly won’t be hurt!).

The long, tree-encircled, steep hill of a driveway ended at a
garage with a basketball hoop, grill and table and chairs for
grilling out, which we did a lot!  Hubby and I played a few



games  of   H-O-R-S-E  with  my  dad,  which  quickly  became  a
championship when all 3 of us were tied at one win apiece. 
Unfortunately, Hubby and I were not able to win a title for
our family name, but we still had lots of fun.  Just off of
the driveway, there was a swing that overlooked the pond area,
which was a short way from the house, down a steep hill and
past the firepit area.  We had lots of fun cooking our lunches
over the campfire and making smores at night.  My 10-year-old
daughter  also  revealed  her  hidden  talent  as  a  master
fisherman, er fisher-person!  She found a bit of line on the
ground with a hook, and proceeded to use it – without any bait
– to catch no less than 5 fish, and they were larger fish than
we had caught with my nephew’s fishing pole and using bait!!

Upon entering the house, the living room (2 couches and large
tv with over 100 movies from which to choose, as well as a
bookcase full of board games, books, and magazines) was to the
right, and the kitchen and breakfast nook was to the left. 
Off the back of the living room was a washer / dryer (who
wants to do laundry on vacation?  But in case  of emergency,
it was very nice to have, especially if you were going to stay
longer than the 3 days we were staying) and a half bath.  On
the 2nd floor, directly at the top of the stairs was a bedroom
with a bathroom (where my sister, her husband, and their 2-
year-old slept), another living room (this one with a couch,
futon, and billiard table), and a wrap around 4-season room
with CD player and CDs (no country music?!?  Don’t worry, this
is the only suggestion I could think to make on my comment
card – everything else was perfect) and a  Foosball table. 
Off  of the 4-season room was another bedroom with bathroom
(this is where Hubby and I and our 2-year-old slept), and then
outside of the 4-season room was a yard with a deck with
swing,  chairs,  picnic  table,  hammock,  hot  tub,  swingset,
sandbox, and outdoor fireplace.  And oh yeah, my sister’s room
and our room shared an outdoor patio as well.

We also had a cut-throat pool game championship with my dad,



but we didn’t do very well at that one either…  and since
we’re on the subject of lost games, I might as well get it out
there that Hubby and I came in last on the Cornhole tournament
as well.  How funny is that when the Illinois family had never
heard the term ‘cornhole’ anyway?  �  Must be an Ohio thing,
but that didn’t seem to help our Cornhole skills…  So we lost
H-O-R-S-E, we lost cut-throat,  and we lost Cornhole, but in
what must have seemed like an even exchange, we made our
reluctant family play some party games against their will – 
Mafia and Partini.  I can’t say they were big fans of either
game, but at least they gave them a try and gave us some
hilarious memories in the process.  Here’s what happens when
people  reluctantly  play  a  normally  very  fun  game  called
Partini:



Back to the house…  from the 2nd floor living room was a
staircase that led up to the 3rd floor master suite, which
boasted a master bathroom with whirlpool tub.  My parents
slept up here, and lucky for them (?) there was a huge walk-in
closet right next to their bed, which the 4 older kids (my 3
girls and their cousin) immediately eyed as a “clubhouse”
where they could sleep right next to Grandma, who of course
agreed.  Also on the 3rd floor was a little nook with another
queen bed, huge closet, and a little couch and chair – this is
the bed where Uncle Bud slept.  And off of the master suite
was a huge outdoor wrap-around deck, where Hubby, my dad and I
spent the first night watching the hilarious comedy The Goods
in the fresh woodsy air (on our laptop – didn’t want you to
think there was a tv outside or anything.  There were an
abundance of cool bugs – huge moths and a different sort of
firefly than I’m used to, but no outdoor tv).

Overall, a wonderful trip; I don’t think we could have asked
for it to be any better…  well, perhaps the weather could have
been  a bit cooler, but what else can be expected in early
July in southern Indiana than three 90°+ days in a row?  That
made our trying out the hot tub interesting – here we are
packed in like sardines; we did try putting some ice cubes in
it, but that didn’t work so well.  It kind of felt like being
meat in a stew for a giant’s brew:

And with that kind of weather, it made us even more thankful
that  we  had  changed  our  original  vacation  plan  which  was
Jellystone campground in Fremont Indiana.  It still sounds
like a fun place, but the cabins there were very tiny and
didn’t have bathrooms, plus it was going to be mobbed on the
dates we had to go – July 5-8.  I will take our secluded,
3000+ sq ft, air conditioned house with plenty of bathrooms
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any day!  It was a bit further than Jellystone – 4 hrs vs. 45
minutes, but it worked well because our Chicago family had
basically the same travel (distance-wise, anway –  they made a
lot more stops than we did and so the trip took them longer to
complete).

Whether you’re looking for a fun place to have a family get-
together, a vacation with friends or with co-workers, I highly
recommend checking out the houses and cabins for rent in Brown
County Indiana.  If you would like to know which cabin is the
one we stayed at, just leave me a comment, and I can send you
more info!

The Hot Tub On The Expressway
Because we had such a wonderful time at Splash Universe, the
indoor water park in Shipshewana, Indiana, we decided to take
the kids to Splash Bay, another indoor water park, this one in
Maumee (Toledo), Ohio.  Again, we had a blast!  Following is a
summary of both parks.  To abbreviate, I’m going to call
Splash Universe in Indiana “IN” and Splash Bay in Ohio “OH”.

Water Slides:  LARGE: IN has 2 large water slides that you
travel down in inner tubes (though they are essentially the
same slide – same design), while OH has 3 large ones and only
one of those is for inner tubes.  I personally prefer very
tame water slides, so my favorites are the tube slides.  The
other 2 water slides at OH are much bigger, but the blue one
pushed me underwater at the end, and the red one is one of
those “toilet bowl” ones – the slide opens out into a huge
bowl or funnel, and the rider drops down through the middle
into a swirling 7.5 foot deep whirlpool – no thanks.  Not for
me  nor  my  little  ones,  but  my  husband  and  my  daughter’s
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teenage friend really liked it, and we enjoyed watching them
from the balcony outside the snack bar where you could see
into the bowl and watch them drop.  MEDIUM SLIDES: IN had many
more smaller water slides – kind of like playground slides in
water.  OH had a few, but more on those in the kids’ play area
section.  SMALL SLIDES: IN had 2 tiny slides in a small baby
area, perfect for my 2-5 year olds.  OH did not have any baby
slides.

Swimming Area:  There was not much room for swimming in the IN
water park.  Off of the lazy river, there is a little pool
with a bench around the perimeter for families to sit, but not
really anywhere for anyone to swim – something I found quite
strange for a water park.  At OH, the kids’ play area has a
bit of extra room for swimming in 2 places, although the depth
is only 3 feet – better than no swimming at all though! 
Neither place has a pool exclusively for swimming, however,
nor my favorite water park element – the wave pool.

Kids’ Area:  Both parks have a large water playground for kids
where they can squirt each other with various contraptions and
go down slides and stuff.  Both places also have a zero-depth
entry pool with a soft floor, which is great for really small
kids getting ready to crawl and walk.  Both parks also  have a
Lily Pad Crossing, where kids can use overhead ropes to help
them cross a path of stepping stones across a pool – this was
really popular with my 9-year-old daughter and her 6-year-old
boy cousin.  OH also has a really cool “shark” – a piece of
playground equipment that is bolted to the floor of a 3-foot
pool.  The kids can try to climb on the shark, the adults can
try to shake them off and even climb on it themselves – the
thing was really popular among guests of all ages.  OH also
has a basketball hoop and floating balls which was a lot of
fun for Hubby and me – providing we could get a long enough
break from the kids to play a game.  Overall, I liked the OH
kids’ area much better, but my husband liked the IN one better
for just one reason – the 500-gallon tipping water bucket!



Lazy  River:   In  an  indoor  water  park,  lazy  rivers  are
basically moats that carry an inner tube rider around the
room.  I really enjoy these, even though  indoor ones are
slightly less cool than outdoor ones, just because they can’t
get very long nor travel very fast.  The OH one was accessible
directly after the water slides, and this was a pretty cool
design, but the OH one was not very fast – I really enjoyed
the feeling of getting swept down the river in certain parts
of the IN lazy river.  It was really fun to try to time our
trip down the lazy river so that we would meet up with the
kids after a trip down the slide.

Hot Tubs: The hot tub at IN is adults only, and we never made
it over there.  That reminds me, the temperature in the IN
water park was always very warm – TOO warm when entering while
wearing street clothes.  In contrast, the OH park is actually
kept kind of chilly for my taste, and the water wouldn’t
really warm up until a few hours before the park closed at
night.  My kids were often cold in the regular water at OH. 
But the OH hot tub was my favorite part of the entire park. 
It was incredibly relaxing, and there was even a waterfall you
could sit under.  AND, you could swim outside!  The weather
was somewhere in the mid-70’s, so it was beautiful to sit
outside in the hot tub, tucked in kind of a hidden corner just
off the expressway where you could watch cars pay their toll
and go about their days, but they couldn’t see you unless they
knew better than to take a peek under the water slides.  And
that’s another thing – since the water slides go out of the
building, you can sit in the hot tub and see water sliders
travel  above – we would have our daughters and their friend
put their hands against the water slide and wave to us; it was
so fun!

In Summary:  For me personally, I preferred the OH  water park
over IN, just because I liked the hot tub a lot and even
though they only had one tube slide, it was a really great
slide!  I liked the more open areas for swimming and the



basketball  court  OH  provided,  and  I  loved  watching  my
daughters try to conquer the shark.  IN was fun for other
reasons, especially having fun with a larger group of family,
but if we’re just talking about attractions, then I definitely
prefer Splash Bay near Toledo OH.  I don’t think I can get an
unbiased answer if I ask my kids – what could beat being at an
indoor water park with their grandparents, cousin, aunt and
uncle and great uncle all at once?

By the way, don’t ask for pictures.  If you think I was going
to take our camera into any place with all that water, you
must not know about my uncanny ability to lose and/or destroy
cameras!

Secrets  Of  Traveling  With
Kids
I’m smack dab in the middle (of the beginning) of raising 4
kids of all different (under 10) ages, and also their friends
are around a lot, so we are constantly surrounded by young-
ins!  Of my many observations and trials and errors in trying
to  keep  them  all  simultaneously  calm  and  content,  I  have
discovered  a  few  secrets,  golden  secrets  –  so  considered
because of their miraculous success rates, at least in the
under 10 set.  Give me a few years (especially when the kids
reach  their  teens),  and  I  may  have  enough  golden  kid-
contenting secrets to write a book, let’s hope I learn some
more anyway…

1.  If you trace the roots of every kid tantrum and meltdown,
you will find that most are derived from feelings of hunger,
followed closely by fatigue and thirst; the latter two can be
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interchanged, it depends upon the kid.  But the #1 reason is
usually hunger.  Keeping small, energy-boosting (and likable!)
snacks on hand at all times can do wonders for the mood of the
group.

2.  Never underestimate the power of blankie.  I keep those
really thin blankies in my car –  the ones they give you  at
the hospital when you’re having a baby.  They fold up so
small, it’s really not a big deal for me to keep a bag with 4
of them (1 per kid is important!)  folded up and stashed under
the front passenger seat.  When we are returning home on a
long drive or even when we’re in the middle of a long day out,
a sleepy (and full-stomached, see hint #1) kid can often be
comforted and most often put to sleep by a blankie.  Even the
thin ones work like a miracle; I’ve seen it work for multiple
ages, genders, and personalities.  It’s difficult for me to
get used to, but I keep offering my son little stuffed animals
to play with.  I had 3 girl babies before him, and they all
loved stuffed animals.  My son could care less, unless the
stuffed animal still has its tag for him to rip off.  But the
blankie secret is effective even with him – he’ll pull it up
against his cheek and instantly get sleepy!  If you don’t have
enough  of  the  hospital  blankies  for  each  kid   (and  it’s
important they each  have their own), I highly suggest you
purchase  other  thin  blankies  for  the  car  since  they’re
inexpensive, especially when you consider how helpful they
are.  They come in packs of 4 or 5 for under $10, I think…  A
key to helping this secret be effective is to make sure you
retain control of the blankies – don’t let the kids keep them
in the back of the van or like anything else, the novelty will
wear off, rendering the blankie ineffective.  My kids know
that the car blankies are just for “blankie emergencies”, and
that policy helps to make sure I can keep them somewhat clean
and stashed and ready for use.

So just remember, snacks and blankies can usually get you out
of most kid-pinches, sometimes even calming kids who pinch,



ha.  At the very least, if you find yourself in charge of some
crazy kids, plan ahead and do some light packing – these hints
will buy you some time to think of a better plan!

Camping Pictorial
If you’ve been reading my blog lately, then you know that I
was away last week camping with my family –  my husband, 4
kids (ages 9, 5, 2, and almost 1), and 2 dogs.  Camping for
the entire week with 4 little kids has its ups and downs;
mostly ups.  But one of the major downs is the amount of
house-mom work that awaits my return:  6 persons worth of
laundry for a week and a half, which I refer to as “Mount
Washmore”, grows to be the size of a small county’s dump.  And
my Week O’ Heap O’ Paperwork I must sort through is picture-
worthy:

But when all is said and done (a week or more from now), I
will say it was well worth it.  It was worth it to be (mostly)
away from the internet and other electronic distractions for a
week, especially tv.  During that week, it wasn’t my job to
dwell  on  horrid  and  depressing  headlines  from  around  the
world.  And it was worth it to spend a distraction-less 24
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hours a day, 7 days a week with my family, just the 6 of us in
the wilderness (of Indiana) with only the bare necessities (a
furnished cabin with refrigerator and a store within walking
distance) with which to survive…

A great time was had by all, and camping is definitely 
something that we will do again in the future.

This is our cabin.  It has two beds downstairs where Daddy,
Mommy, Disney, and Charity and Beasley (the dogs) slept.  
Along with the two beds are a table and chairs, a bench,
shelves, a half-bathroom, a mini-fridge, and a microwave. 
There is also a ladder which leads to the loft that spaciously
houses two twin mattresses where our two oldest girls slept. 
As you can see, there is also a picnic table out front and a
grill and fire pit.  Our cabin’s porch also came with a great
view of the fishing creek and the sunset.

We did lots of fun activities while we were camping; including
boating.  We took out a rowboat (thanks for rowing, Dad!), and
the little ones caught a nap before we set sail:
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We also took out a large pontoon boat and made ourselves quite
comfortable  watching  for  wildlife  for  hours  at  a  time:

I think I could get used to being a boat captain; I just loved
driving the boat (and my husband says I’m good at it, whatever
that  means).   But  I  really  did  love  being  the  captain,
deciding when to pull close to shore, idling the boat or even
keeping pace with the wildlife as we did when we followed a
young hunting raccoon.  We were able to see SO much wildlife;
all in its natural glory; it was great!  Among the highlights:
butterflies, dragonflies, water snakes attacking fish, fish
attacking fish, herons, swan  families, frogs, crayfish, geese
families, raccoons, does and their fawns, turtles, and even
lots of campground dogs and puppies.  Here is an example of
the beautiful scenery with a doe getting a drink at sunset – I
missed photographing her fawn, oops:
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And the next picture combines two of the kids’ favorite things
about camping –  frogs and marshmallows – I guess “Big Buddy”
does not eat marshmallows…  not raw ones anyway.  For those of
you who are wondering about my frog phobia, you  should know
that there was a mandatory 5-foot-diameter ‘frog buffer zone’
around the cabin for me.  But I did come to terms with the
phobia in some ways during the trip, maybe it will lessen with
time, who knows.

Next is a pic of our baby boy – he was so excited to  finally
get at that basketball that we had to take a picture.  Never
mind that he’s going to play baseball for the Chicago Cubs
some day – or the Chicago Bears if my husband gets his way…
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Here are all 4 of my kids on the beach – they all loved
playing on the beach!

And, some more examples of the beautiful scenery – the rising

moon over the lake at sunset:

A hot air balloon over the lake:
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And that reminds me – we also spotted some parachuters in the
sky (and lots of cool airplanes – the airport was across the
highway at the front of camp) who landed in a field nearby. 
Our daredevil 5-year-old Sammie said, “I want to do that!”. 
It’s really funny that she said that if you know Sammie.  And
ironically, when she was in the womb, I  even said that she
would be the one to parachute and do crazy things like that to
scare her parents!  I could just tell by the strength of her
kicking and the fact that she was constantly moving…  Well,
anyway, another great trip, and let me close by recommending
camping as an inexpensive family vacation that pays dividends
in quality time and togetherness!

New York Trip Diary Volume 2
NEW YORK TRIP – MARCH 20-23, 2009 – TAYLOR: 9 yrs, SAMMIE: 4
yrs, DISNEY: 2½ yrs, CHRISTOPHER: 8 mos

(continued from a previous post)

Friday March 20 (cont’d) – We arrived at the Akron Zoo about
2pm, which was right on schedule pretty much, although it
would  have  been  nice  to  have  more  time  to  explore  the
wonderful zoo that awaited us.  From what I saw, Akron looked
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like a dumpy little city with a beautiful little zoo.  All of
the  exhibits  seemed  to  be  of  newer  construction,  and  the
animals seemed really active and happy.  The Akron Zoo has
many unique animals in their collection; including the super
rare Sumatran Tiger, (most people are used to seeing Bengals,
also called Siberian tigers as those are the ones frequently
exhibited at zoos) and the Sumatran tiger was roaring when we
saw him.  They also have 2 types of animals that I was looking
forward  to  seeing  –  the  hyacinth  macaw  and  the  capybara
(largest rodent on earth) – but both species were off exhibit
waiting for warmer weather.  No problem, we had seen capybaras
at the Cleveland Zoo earlier in the day, and I have a macaw at
home, not a rare hyacinth, but a macaw just the same.  Akron
has  a  Malayan  sun  bear,  the  type  of  bear  that  was  the
inspiration to A. A. Milne for his Winnie the Pooh stories,
and these are also not commonly on exhibit in zoos.  When we
stopped for lunch, we were pleased to find that the cafe is
attached to a building with a Galapagos tortoise habitat, a
komodo dragon exhibit, a really cool marmoset environment (a
little marmoset – it’s a small primate, if you don’t know –
came running up to the glass when he saw us with our nacho
container and started licking the glass!), and an awesome
jellyfish exhibit.  Before Friday I had only seen one type of
jellyfish – moon jellies – but the Akron Zoo has several
different kinds on display.  My  favorite were the bulbous
blue blubber jellies.  Here is the marmoset trying to taste
our nachos through the glass while my daughter is in the
middle of a blink:



And next is a picture of the komodo dragon; I couldn’t resist
posting it.  These things are incredibly ferocious and huge. 
Once they claw (and look at those claws!) or bite their prey
(and I’m talking prey as large as water buffalo), they hang
around until the animal succumbs to the 28 varieties of deadly
bacteria the komodo has in its saliva and then devour it. 
Sharon Stone and her husband Phil Bronstein have something to
say about the danger of komodos after one bit off his toes
during a behind the scenes visit.  You can’t really tell from
the picture, but this thing was almost 10 feet long!

The Akron Zoo is a place for great family fun.  The girls got
to be penguins:
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and measure their wing spans:

Even  though  their  baby  brother  didn’t  quite  make  it  long
enough to see all of the animals and activities Akron had to
offer:
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Another cool experience we had at Akron was hearing the bald
eagles chirping.  I always kind of assumed they would have big
voices to match their size, but their tweeting was really
cute!  Overall, we had a wonderful day zoo-hopping.  After our
visit to Akron, it was time to head for our hotel in New
Jersey.  The ride was uneventful; the kids got some sleep and
so did I.  The traffic in New Jersey was absolutely horrible,
which we totally expected, but what we didn’t expect was all
the  detours.   There  were  police  and  road  construction
everywhere, which amounted to a ton of traffic, especially for
one in the morning.  It was a bit stressful, but we did it,
and kudos to my wonderful husband who kept his cool and guided
us through the many detours for which Jill the GPS couldn’t
compensate.  But who needs Jill?  We made it without getting
lost!  And as we were walking down the hall to room 913 to
turn in for the evening, I turned to Jamy our great friend and
traveling Manny (man who’s a nanny in case you missed my first
diary installment) and said, “At least we’re not staying in
room 911 for our trip to New York.”  He showed me his key,
which  did  say  911  –  oops.   Thankfully  it  was  just  a
coincidence,  not  an  omen:

https://tangents.org/4/files/2009/03/ny-trip-march-20-23-2009-0251.jpg


And here is a parting shot of our family outside the Akron Zoo
from earlier in the day – stayed tuned for Trip Diary Volume
3!

Vacation Diary – Chapter Six
NOTE:  This is the final part of a 6 part series about a
family vacation to Florida

Friday, October 24, 2008 – We slept in (at least I did – my
husband got up with the kids) and packed up and decided to
depart early.  We were toying with the idea of renting an air
boat to take into the swamp, but it was overcast again, and we
weren’t sure how the kids would fare in the swamp.  So we
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headed  out  of  the  Orlando  area,  and  we  stopped  at  two
beaches.   The  first  one  was  not  memorable,  and  I  don’t
remember  where  it  was  –  somewhere  south  of  Flagler  beach
because  we  stopped  there  next  after  heading  north  up  the
coast.  The first beach had crushed shells for sand and it was
still overcast and windy which made it a little chilly.  It
was really cool to see two different moods of the ocean this
trip; especially since we’re used to landlocked Ohio.  Well,
we have Lake Erie, but that’s not the same as the ocean.  On
the  way  there,  it  was  a  beautiful  blue/green  with  soft,
rolling waves.  On the way home, it was gray, and the waves
had white caps and sometimes a large one would sneak up and
catch us off guard and soak us.  At Flagler Beach, we found a
coconut and a log, which we took with us – only after asking
the park ranger on duty, of course.  He was friendly, and he
said that coconut must have come a long way – and now it calls
Ohio home!  Flagler Beach is a Florida State Park, and it was
very nice.  There was a ramp leading down to the beach for the
wheelchair-bound or strollers.  And the bathrooms were very
nice for being outdoor state park bathrooms – they should have
been a step away from port-a-potties, but these were really
nice and clean too.

Since we were ahead of schedule, we decided to spend the night
in a hotel, so we stopped outside of Savannah, Georgia at a
Comfort Suites in Pooler.  It was a nice place, and we went
swimming in the morning.  I think their chlorine content in
the pool was way high because my husband’s eyes were burning
and for weeks my girls and I had problems with our hair.  It
was getting tangled really easily, and it wasn’t smooth or
soft anymore.  My husband held my ponytail up to the hair
closer to my head and there was a huge color difference – the
ends of my hair were shades lighter than the top!  I have long
hair, so I think the bottom part of my hair which was in the
pool the longest got bleached by the chlorine.  I actually
haven’t had the time to go and get it chopped off, but it
seems to be getting back to normal now, thank goodness.



Saturday, October 25, 2008 – The hotel had a breakfast, which
was actually kind of crowded, but we enjoyed bagels and cereal
before our morning swim.  Got on the road about noon, stopped
around 1:30 for lunch in the car.  I had an avocado sandwich
(good!)  from  Atlanta  Bread,  and  the  kids  had  Bojangles
Chicken, which has really good fries.  Chicken is pretty good
too.  Stopped at a Shell gas station around Spartanburg, South
Carolina, where we were approached by a man who had “run out
of gas”.  Luckily, he had plenty of jewelry on display inside
his coat to sell, so hopefully he wouldn’t be stuck at the gas
station  for  long.   Traffic  got  a  little  backed  up  near
Asheville, and it was bumper-to-bumper, but for only about
10 or 15 mins.  We decided to get off of I-40 to enjoy the
mountainous scenery since we’re not usually in the mountains
when there’s daylight on our trips down south.  In the peak of
autumn color-changing season at sunset, the mountains were
nothing short of gorgeous, and we pulled over at a few scenic
overlooks for observation and picture-taking.  We stopped at a
wonderful  little  restaurant  in  the  mountains  of  Eastern
Tennessee called “BBQ Garden Cafe”, and I can’t say enough
great things about the place.  The ribs and corn were the best
of each that both my husband and I have ever had.  And that’s
really saying a lot because we are tough critics when it comes
to food at restaurants.  Unfortunately, as we chatted with the
owner we learned that they were days away from closing – just
not enough business in the mountains.  It’s a real shame too –
best food I’ve had in a long time.  And it was a family owned
place, so the owner got your order and went to grill it
himself, and he even had his kids helping – a really nice
family, and a really nice family atmosphere also.  I really
hope that by some miracle the place doesn’t close – I was
going to make sure we go back there every time we’re in
Tennessee.  Here is the address, just in case you’re in the
area; I can’t say enough how much I recommend the place.  You
might want to call first though, since they did say they were
closing down!  It’s located at: 3323 Cosby Hwy, Cosby, TN
37722



After the delicious dinner, we headed for home in Ohio, and we
arrived at about 5 in the morning, a little early compared to
usual.  But that’s ok, we needed the day for catch-up on
sleep, laundry, unpacking, etc.  As you can see, I’ve been
busy ever since which is why it took me a month to finish the
trip diary.  But now I have, and all I have to do is cut and
paste all 6 parts into one diary for our family to read for
years to come.  Thanks for letting me share it with you; here
is a picture of the autumn Smokies at sunset:
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